
 

 

MEETING MINUTES 
AUBURN INDUSTRIAL DEVELOPMENT AUTHORITY 

Wednesday, June 21, 2017 
First Floor Meeting Room 

Chamber of Commerce, 2 State Street, Auburn, NY 13021 
 
Board Present:   James Dacey (Chair & Member of Business) 

Roger Beer (Member at Large) 
 Tricia Kerr (Member at Large) 

Terry Cuddy (Council Member) 
Ronald LaVarnway (Member at Large) 
William Andre (Vice-Chair & Member of Labor) 
Michael Quill (Council Member) 

 
Board Excused: Monika Salvage (Secretary & School Board Member) 
 
Staff & Guests:  Tracy Verrier, Executive Director 
 Joseph Sheppard, Assistant Treasurer 
 Maureen Riester, CEDA Staff 
 Rob Poyer, Hancock Estabrook 
 Karen Walter, City of Auburn Resident 
 Bobby Marchenese, Marchenese LLC 
 Matthew Bragg, Chrisanntha Construction 
  
Mr. Dacey, Chair, called the meeting to order at 5:00pm noting a quorum was 
present. 

MEETING MINUTES 
Mr. LaVarnway moved to accept the minutes from the May 17, 2017 Regular 
Meeting; seconded by Mr. Beer.  The motion was approved 6-0, Mr. Quill voted 
present.     

UNFINISHED BUSINESS 
CEDA STAFF UPDATE: Mr. Dacey moved this section up in the agenda.  Ms. Riester 
provided an update to the Board of the projects that she has been working on, and the 
various groups that she has been meeting with.  Ms. Riester noted that Lexi interiors 
is moving to a new location and may be seeking assistance with construction at their 
new location.  She noted that the purchasers of the existing Lexi Interior building may 
also be approaching the board for assistance. Ms. Riester continued, stating that she 
has been working with several businesses on their Consolidated Funding 
Applications (CFA) for projects located outside of the City. She also stated that she has 
been working with a couple new startups including a food truck and a retail shop, and 
has provided support for projects mentioned in the City’s Downtown Revitalization 
Initiative (DRI) application.   
 
Ms. Kerr asked about the food truck project.  Ms. Riester discussed the Three Little 
Pigs food truck noting that they are starting small and have plans to expand 
eventually.   
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Ms. Verrier discussed the City’s DRI application, providing a brief description of what the DRI is.  
She also noted that completing the application has taken up a great deal of both the City and CEDA 
staffs time.  She continued, explaining when the announcements may be made and what happened 
following.  She stated that Auburn has a strong application and that there were five other cities in 
the region applying for the funds.  She then described the various projects found within the 
application.   
 
Ms. Kerr asked about the development of the former Kalet’s property.  Ms. Verrier stated that the 
City is hoping to use CDBG money to turn the empty space into a park.  Mr. Quill explained that the 
intent is to turn the vacant lot into a green space and not a parking lot.     
 
Various members of the Board expressed their belief that positive things are happening 
throughout the City.  
 
NEW BUSINESS 
Mr. Bobby Marchenese (Auto Wash, LLC) and Mr. Matthew Bragg (Chrisanntha Construction) 
were introduced to the Board.  Mr. Poyer discussed the application for benefits received from Auto 
Wash, LLC.  He explained that the application sought sales tax exemption benefits, resulting in a 
total benefit of $98,000.  Mr. Poyer explained that this total benefit was below the $100,000 
threshold, noting that a public hearing would not be necessary and that they can move directly 
into deciding whether to qualify the project.   
 
Mr. Bragg presented details of the Auto Wash project.  He explained that construction would begin 
with the demolition of the buildings that are currently on the property and that the project would 
consist of a 32,000 square foot structure placed onto the approximately 4.74 acres, noting that 
only approximately one acre would be disturbed.  Mr. Bragg then noted that they are an Ontario 
County based contractor and that most of their workers would be coming from Seneca, Ontario, 
and Wayne County, although they are trying to influence other subcontractors and more workers 
from Cayuga County.   

 
Mr. Bragg then explained that they have contracted the design build firm of MEP and that they 
would serve as the designer of record for the project.  He continued, explaining that MEP is a 
design build firm that self-performs all work.  He explained that this was done in an effort to 
protect the owner of the facility and for warrantee purposes.  He explained that MEP was local to 
Gorum, NY and that they used no sources from outside NY State.  He continued, explaining that 
workers from companies located between Rochester and Syracuse would complete all of the trade 
work onsite, and local drivers would be used to transport materials and stone to the site.  He 
explained that local companies had been contacted to perform work and that they were either 
much more expensive than completing the work in house, or did not do commercial work.  He 
then provided a spreadsheet to the board outlining what onsite work would be self-performed or 
subbed out.  Mr. Andre stated that he provided a list of local roofing contractors to Mr. Bragg. 
 
Ms. Kerr asked if the enhancements to the facility would occur if the benefits were not provided.  
Mr. Marchenese provided a list of facility upgrades that would be completed if the benefits were 
provided.  He then explained that the facility would be constructed regardless, but the benefits 
would be used to provide more services, resulting in additional sales tax generation.  
 



 

 

Mr. Cuddy asked what labor would be used at the facility. Mr. Marchenese stated that two to four 
employees would staff the facility at any given time during operating hours.   
 
Mr.  Andre asked why it was necessary for the design-build firm to self-perform all of their work.  
Mr. Bragg explained that this was done because car wash equipment was extremely specialized 
and that completing the work in this manner allowed for the process to be completely controlled 
from start to finish, allowing for a better relationship to be established between the owners, 
engineers, designers, contractors, etc.  He explained that the same groups doing the work owned 
all of the designs and engineering, making it easier for the owner to resolve issues when they 
occur.  Mr. Bragg stated that the installation of the slab was put out for bid, and that they would 
be using Murphy Bros. for its installation.  He then explained that they would be bidding out for 
additional Masonry work, and requested a list of local Masonry contractors.   
 
Mr. Bragg then explained his reasoning for not placing a priority on the low bids when deciding 
upon subcontractors, citing reliability and trust as being more important than price in some 
circumstances.  He continued, stating that the equipment is specialized and that they have had bad 
experiences in the past when basing decisions solely on cost.   
 
Mr. Quill asked if Mr. Bragg had reached out to Casler Masonry, and if there was a reason that they 
had not bid on the project.  Mr. Bragg stated that they had not bid on the project and that he was 
not given a reason why they had not, stating that he believed they may have been too busy.   
 
Mr. Bragg explained that because of the nature of the self-performed work involved with the 
design/build process, they would have difficulty adhering to the Board’s local labor policy.  The 
Board then discussed various local trades companies that would be able to perform the work.  Ms. 
Verrier stated that there needed to be an agreement reached on how to handle the local labor 
piece before incentives would be able to move forward.  
 
Mr. Andre stated that he did not believe this was an ideal situation, but understood the reasoning 
behind using the design/build model for the completion of a project of this type.  He then stated 
that there were spectacular HVAC contractors within Cayuga County and that he would provide a 
list of Masons and HVAC contractors that would be able to complete the work on the site.  He then 
expressed the importance of using local labor, noting that it was good that they would at least be 
using regional labor and contractors as opposed to those from outside the state.  He then asked 
how many companies completed self-performed work in this manner.  Mr. Bragg stated that he 
did not believe there were many that worked this way, which is why his company was successful.  
He explained that it is beneficial for the owner because it limits change orders, which add 
construction costs and slow down work. 
 



 

 

The Board, Mr. Bragg and Mr. Marchenese discussed various amendments to the local labor policy 
that would be acceptable to the board and achievable by the company.  Ms. Verrier asked if 
adjusting the percentage of local employees to 25% from Cayuga County, 70% from the Region, 
and 5% from New York State would be acceptable to the Board, and achievable by the business; 
everyone agreed.  Mr. Poyer stated that he would amend the resolution to state that the company 
would make their best effort to meet the amended local labor policy.  Mr. Quill expressed his desire 
that it was understood this amended policy is for this project only and that there is not a precedent 
set by amending the policy.  Mr. Poyer noted that the amended resolution would state that these 
percentages apply only to this project.   
 
Mr. Marchenese asked if the percentages were a percentage of the total labor use on the project, 
or a percentage of the total labor costs.  Mr. Bragg explained the difficulty with using project costs 
for calculating percentages and stated that a percentage of labor used would be more beneficial 
for everyone.  He continued, explaining that the goal would be to utilize local labor for all portions 
of the project that were not self-performed.   
 
Ms. Kerr asked if the waiver should be tied specifically to certain trades.  Ms. Verrier stated that 
the waiver could be tied to whatever the Board felt was appropriate.  Ms. Kerr stated that she felt 
it necessary local labor was hired wherever possible.     
 
Mr. Dacey asked if the employees of the completed project would be local.  Mr. Marchenese stated 
that all of the employees would be local, noting that his company is from outside the area and that 
it would not be practical to bring in Managers or other personnel from outside the area.   
 
Mr. Poyer described the amendments to the Resolution that would be presented to the board 
including changing the project description from 7.4 acres to 4.3 and to describe the agreed upon 
deviations from the local labor policy noting that this waiver was specific to this project only.   
 
Mr. Dacey then presented the following Resolution to the Board (Complete Amended Resolution 
Attached):  
 

RESOLUTION APPROVING THE GRANT OF FINANCIAL ASSISTANCE 

AND THE EXECUTION BY THE AUBURN INDUSTRIAL DEVELOPMENT 

AUTHORITY (THE "AUTHORITY") OF AN AGENT AGREEMENT AND 

RELATED DOCUMENTS WITH RESPECT TO THE ROBERT J 

MARCHENESE PROJECT 

 
Ms. Kerr then moved to accept the Resolution as amended, seconded by Mr. Quill.  The resolution 
was voted upon via voice vote.  The motion carried 7-0.   
           
The Board thanked Mr. Marchenese and Mr. Bragg for their time and they left the meeting at 
5:40pm.   

 
BILLS AND COMMUNICATION 
Mr. Sheppard reviewed the bills, which included invoices from Bergmann ($2,560), Hancock 
Estabrook ($1,918) and Ron LaVarnway for the reimbursement of travel expenses ($128.93) 



 

 

totaling $4,606.93. 

REPORT OF THE TREASURER 
Mr. Beer discussed the Budget Report and Balance Sheet.  He explained the current expenses and 
anticipated losses, noting that substantial professional services had already been paid for this 
year.  Ms. Verrier then stated that an administrative fee of $5,000 had been received from Central 
Building and explained that there additional fees will be incoming following the closing of the 
Nolan Block project and now Auto Wash. 
 
Mr. Cuddy asked about the disbursement of the loan from the City to assist with the payment of 
the environmental studies that are being completed on the AIDA owned land parcels. Ms. Verrier 
explained that they have been slow to be disbursed, but that it will hopefully happen soon.   
 
Mr. Beer noted that it was often non-profits spent right up to budgeted amounts, but that we 
should still be vigilant with expenses and do what we can to increase revenue.     
 
UNFINISHED BUSINESS (CONT.) 
VACANT SEATS: Ms. Verrier stated that the School Board is in the process of finding a replacement 
for Ms. Salvage and that one would be sent soon, but that the Member of Industry seat is still 
vacant.   
 
Mr. Dacey discussed the restrictions placed upon the appointment of Board members, specifically 
the requirement of members to reside within the Auburn city limits.  He continued, noting that he 
has reached out to NUCOR several times and has been unsuccessful in getting someone to commit.  
Ms. Verrier stated that they could be worried about conflicts with travel schedules and availability.   
 
Mr. Quill asked if it would have to go through the state to change the requirements of the seat.  Ms. 
Verrier confirmed.   
 
Mr. Cuddy asked what actually constituted the definition of “Industry”, questioning if the potential 
Prison City Brewing expansion could result in someone from there being considered a member of 
industry.  Ms. Verrier explained that state law determines the definition of industry.  Mr. Poyer 
stated that he would look into the definition and get back to the Board.  
 
Mr. Dacey asked for any names of individuals or businesses to be sent on to himself and the Mayor.  
Mr. Quill stated that clarification on the definition of industry would be necessary prior to any 
appointment.    
 
UPCOMING EVENTS   
Ms. Verrier provided an update on upcoming events. 
 
ADJOURNMENT  
Motion to adjourn made by Mr. Quill, seconded by Mr. LaVarnway.  All members present voted in 
favor; meeting adjourned at 6:10 pm. 

Next regularly scheduled meeting Wednesday June 21, 2017 @ 5:00pm in the First Floor 
Conference Room of the Chamber Offices, 2 State St. 












